
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the Cabinet  
held on Monday, 22nd July, 2013 at Committee Suite 1,2 & 3, Westfields, 

Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ 
 

PRESENT 
 
Councillor M Jones (Chairman) 
Councillor D Brown (Vice-Chairman) 
 
Councillors Rachel Bailey, J Clowes, J P Findlow, L Gilbert, B Moran, 
P Raynes and D Topping 

 
Members in Attendance 
Councillors Rhoda Bailey, L Brown, K Edwards, I Faseyi, R Fletcher,  
S Gardiner, M Grant, P Groves, S Hogben, B Livesley, P Mason, R Menlove, 
A Moran, D Newton, L Smetham, M Simon, A Thwaite and S Wilkinson. 
 
Officers in Attendance 
Caroline Simpson, Director of Economic Growth and Prosperity 
Heather Grimbaldeston, Director of Public Health 
Suki Binjal, Interim Head of Legal Services and Monitoring Officer 
Rachel Musson, Interim Chief Operating Officer 
Rachel Graves, Democratic Services Officer 

 
33 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
There are no declarations of interest. 
 

34 PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME/OPEN SESSION  
 
There were no questions from members of the public. 
 

35 QUESTIONS TO CABINET MEMBERS  
 
Councillor Rhoda Bailey asked if geothermal energy production would lead 
to fracking taking place. 
 
Cllr David Brown replied that the geothermal energy and fracking were two 
different processes – geothermal energy was gained by drilling down to 
access water at a temperature up to 100oC, which was then pumped to the 
surface to use directly as a heat supply or for electricity production. 
 

36 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the minutes of the meeting held on 24 June 2013 be approved as a 
correct record. 



 
37 CONGLETON TRANSPORT INFRASTRUCTURE - SELECTION OF 
PREFERRED TRANSPORT SOLUTION (KEY DECISION REF CE 13/14-
13)  
 
Cabinet considered a report seeking approval of the transport options to 
be taken forward for further appraisal using the Congleton Traffic Model. 
 
In line with best practice Department of Transport Guidance, three 
transport options – ‘Preferred’, ‘Next Best’ and ‘Low Cost’, had been 
identified to be taken forward for further appraisal.   
 
The ‘Preferred’ option had been identified based upon the scale of 
transport benefits it was likely to deliver against the endorsed objectives of 
the study and its key role in facilitating the successful delivery of the Local 
Plan housing and employment allocations within the Congleton area.     
 
RESOLVED:  That 
 
1 the Preferred transport solution to be taken forward for further 

appraisal using the Congleton Traffic Model is a link road 
connecting the A534 Sandbach Road to the A536 Macclesfield 
Road; 

 
2 the Next Best transport solution to be taken forward for further 

appraisal using the Congleton Traffic Model is a link road 
connecting the A54 Holmes Chapel Road to the A34 Manchester 
Road; 

 
3 the Low Cost transport solution to be taken forward for further 

appraisal using the Congleton Traffic Model is on-line 
improvements on the A34; 

 
4 it be noted that alternative options need to be considered to access 

certain funding streams; and 
 
5 it be noted that public consultation on detailed route options is 

planned for late 2013/early 2014. 
 

38 CREWE DEEP GEOTHERMAL ENERGY CENTRE (KEY DECISION REF 
13/14-31)  
 
Cabinet considered a report which sought approval to progress the Crewe 
Deep Geothermal Energy Project. 
 
Geothermal energy was widely regarded as a sustainable, renewable and 
reliable source of heat and energy, with little or no visual, noise or air 
quality impact once in place. 
 



The Cheshire Basin had been identified as one of only six places in the UK 
with the potential to supply heat and electricity from geothermal resources.  
A potential site on Council-owned land had bee identified at Leighton 
West.  This site had been identified in the Local Plan Development 
Strategy as a potential site for geothermal exploration.   
 
The first stage of the project would undertake a feasibility study to test the 
overall benefits/risks of the opportunity and in particular carry out a site 
investigation and assess whether any planning and site specific or 
environmental health constraints might affect delivery and scope out the 
delivery which would be of optimum benefit to the Council and the local 
community. 
 
RESOLVED:  That 
 
1 the Leighton West site be the preferred site; 
 
2 it be noted that a viability study will carry out a site investigation and 

assess whether any planning and site specific or environmental 
health constraints might affect delivery and to include consideration 
of the pros and cons of this form of energy; the work to be funded 
by virement of existing budget; and 

 
3 the decision on the route delivery be delegated to the Portfolio 

Holder, Chief Executive and Director for Economic Growth and 
Prosperity. 

 
39 HEALTH IMPACT ASSESSMENT POLICY (KEY DECISION REF CE 
13/14-33)  
 
Cabinet considered a report on the introduction of a Health Impact 
Assessment Policy. 
 
The Health and Adults Social Care Policy Development Group had spent 
some time considering the merits of Health Impact Assessments and how 
they were used by other Authorities.   
 
The Policy Development Group had noted that one of the 
recommendations contained in ‘Fair Society, Healthy Lives: Strategic 
Review of Health Inequalities in England post 2010’ led by Michael 
Marmot, was the need to create and develop healthy and sustainable 
places and communities.  In order to achieve this outcome, local areas 
needed to integrate planning, transport, housing and health policies to 
address the social determinants of health.  Health Impact Assessments 
allowed these interrelationships to be considered as decisions were being 
made and also gave an opportunity for potential negative and positive 
impacts to be identified.   
 
The Policy Development Group had identified a number of areas where 
Health Impact Assessments could add value, specifically in relation to 



changes of use of premises, strategy development, and decisions to 
commission or decommission services and the Group considered that 
there was an immediate need for a specific toolkit to be produced in 
respect of planning decisions.  
 
The Policy Development Group, at its meeting on 15 July 2013, had 
recommended to Cabinet that a Health Impact Assessment Policy be 
adopted.  Councillor M Simon, as Chairman of the Health and Adults 
Social Care Policy Development Group, attended the meeting and spoke 
on the matter.  
 
RESOLVED:  That  
 
1 the Health Impact Assessment Policy be endorsed and adopted; 

and  
 
2 Officers be authorised to take all necessary actions to implement 

the Policy. 
 

40 BUDGET SETTING PROCESS 2014/2017  
 
Cabinet considered a report on the Council’s Budget Setting process for 
2014-17 onwards. 
 
Significant internal changes were taking place within the Council as it 
moved on from successfully delivering to budget in 2012-13, to 
implementing the 2013-14 Budget and Capital Programme and 
considering the requirements for the next three year period 2014-15 to 
2016-17.   
 
These changes included the move to a Strategic Commissioning model 
and a new senior management team and on-going review of all 
management posts. There were major challenges in managing these 
changes whilst continuing to deliver the Council’s ambitions and deals with 
reducing levels of funding.  A strong Budget Setting framework was 
required to enable this to happen.   
 
The key steps to achieving a fully updated Budget Report and Medium 
Term Financial Strategy for Cabinet and Council in February 2014 were 
detailed in the Appendices to the Report. 
 
RESOLVED 
 
That the Budget Setting Process to develop a Budget Report for 2014-17 
be approved. 
 
 
 
 
 



41 RISK MANAGEMENT POLICY REVIEW  
 
Cabinet considered a report on an updated Risk Management Policy. 
 
The Council’s Risk Management Policy formed part of the overall internal 
control framework and corporate governance arrangements.  The present 
Risk Management Policy was last amended and approved by Cabinet in 
August 2012 and it was agreed that the Policy would be reviewed 
annually.   
 
The outcome of the review of the Policy was that although the Risk 
Management Policy remained fit for purpose, a number of minor 
amendments could be made to strengthen the Policy.  The amendments 
were highlighted in a copy of the Risk Management Policy attached to the 
Report. 
 
RESOLVED:  That  
 
1 the updated Risk Management Policy be approved; and 
 
2 the Risk Management Policy to be reviewed annually. 
 

42 POLICY FOR THE ALLOCATION OF COMMUNITY GRANTS  
 
Cabinet considered a report on the Policy for the Allocation of Community 
Grants 2013-14. 
 
The Council operated a Community Grants Scheme within the local 
authority boundaries.  The Policy addressed the governance 
arrangements, procedures and monitoring process to be followed when 
awarding a Community Grant. 
 
All sections of the Policy had been reviewed and refreshed in order to 
bring the Policy up to date, in accordance with legal guidance, and provide 
comprehensive guidance for those Organisations wishing to apply to the 
Community Grants Scheme.   
 
RESOLVED:  That 
 
1 the Policy for the Allocation of Community Grants 2013-14 be 

approved and adopted; and  
 
2 the Portfolio Holder for Strategic Communities (or whichever 

Portfolio Holder has responsibility for Community Grants at the time 
of making the grants decision) be responsible for the awarding of 
Community Grants and be given delegated authority to approve 
applications for grants from local organisations to assist in 
developing community-based activities and projects in accordance 
with the Policy. 

 



 
 
 

The meeting commenced at 2.00 pm and concluded at 2.50 pm 
 

M Jones (Chairman) 
 

 


